 ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting (held by telephone conference) on 4th November 2020 
Cllrs. present (remote attendance): Cllr. F. Belgrove (Chairman), Cllr. Osborne, Cllr. Hammick, Cllr. Swash, Cllr. Scott, Cllr. Wiggins and Cllr. Housden.
Also present (remote attendance): Parish Clerk & Cty. Cllr. Goggin (arriving late due to attending another meeting)
                      



Minutes
Announcements:
1. Rector Andrew Fordyce advised the council that the Remembrance Sunday service would be a live YouTube feed, for more details please go to the St Andrews Church website or contact the rector direct.
2. The Parish Council Chairman would be attending the War Memorial at 11am on 11th November 2020 to lay a wreath in memory of those fallen in battle. If anyone would like to attend please adhere to social distancing.
3. 2 residents had contacted the Parish Council to thank everyone for their continued support through the COVID restrictions.
4. County Cllr. Goggin to speak on item 11.20.1721.
11.20.1701 Apologies for Absence
Cllr. L. Belgrove and Cllr. Clark gave apologies.
11.20.1702 Declarations of Interest
Cllr. F. Belgrove and Cllr. Hammick declared an interest in agenda item 11.20.1722. Cllr. Scott declared an interest in agenda item 11.20.1725, and Cllr. Housden declared an interest in agenda item 11.20.1721.
11.20.1703 Minutes of the last monthly meeting

The minutes of the meeting from 7th October 2020 were agreed. All in favour.
11.20.1704 Public Forum (members of the public and guests can address the council or submit written questions/statements). Time limit 3 mins per person. Item limited to 10 minutes.

No items.
11.20.1705 Finance Report for November 2020
Item 11, £419.47 repairs to play area fencing clarified. Report approved. All in favour.
Action: RFO to proceed with approved payments.

11.20.1706 Planning:

i) 20/01140/FUL Miss Danielle Simmonds Removal of Condition 2 of 01/02192/FUL to allow use of the unit as a hair salon (Use Class E). 45 Station Road Alresford Colchester Essex CO7 8BU (decision made via email) – Information only - Noted
ii) 20/01315/FUL Mr E Caro Proposed change of Use from B1 use to A1 shop (food) use. Unit 1 Alresford Business Centre Colchester Main Road Alresford Colchester Essex CO7 8DJ
Comment: No objection.
Action: Clerk to update TDC Planning Portal.
11.20.1707 Waste bin required to replace damaged bin at start of PRoW adjacent to St Peters Church (footpath 19). Cost of bin and installation £260.00.

It was agreed to approve getting a replacement bin (including installation costs).
Action: Clerk to proceed with new bin approval.

11.20.1708 5-year environment plan progress update

Cllr. Hammick briefly updated the council, the plan had been previously circulated to councillor’s. The council congratulated Cllr. Hammick on the work involved in putting together the plan. It was agreed to make a start on some aspects (COVID-19 restrictions permitting).
Action: Cllr. Hammick and the Environmental Working Party to make a start on first year schedule of the 5-year environment plan.
11.20.1709 Resident request to sow wildflower seeds on verges in Cockaynes Lane

The land wasn’t Parish Council property, it belonged to ECC Highways/landowner, so cutting of the verge would not be in our control. Cllr. Osborne asked if it would be possible to find out what seeds and wildlife would be encouraged?

Action: Respond back to resident.

11.20.1710 Council to consider having burglar alarm system monitored by a security firm who would respond to alarm activations. Annual cost of £300 (this can be shared with the football club)
Suggestion to use the company which TDC used. Cost would be shared with ACRFC. All in favour.
Action: Clerk to contact contractor to proceed with approved cost of security firm.

11.20.1711 St Peters Church

Alresford Parish Council to resolve to be responsible for grass cutting of the area of the site designated as part of the scheduled ancient monument grounds. Council to also continue payment for invoiced works or carry out other works via its contractor to improve the cemetery and environs including removing dead trees and planting replacement trees.

Budget set a side for £1500 to get initial works carried out.

Cllr. Scott declared an interest regarding family members being buried at St Peters.

Cllr. Scott raised concern, incase there would be cutting back of any memorial trees.
Cllr. Scott objected with the Parish Council taking on St Peters and the grounds due to the costs that would be incurred with such an ancient structure and grounds.

It was resolved and overall agreed to proceed with the proposed.

Action: Clerk to contact those involved with the church grounds, inform them of the decision and proceed with the quoted works.

11.20.1712 Council to approve Miss Amber Peck to take part in work experience with the council (working remotely)

The council agreed to approve Miss Amber Peck doing work experience with the Parish Council.
Action: Inform Miss Amber Peck of the council’s decision and arrange workload.

11.20.1713 The Essex Playing Fields Association awards – update

The Clerk reported that the playing field and play area had been awarded in total 3 gold merit awards. This was great news for the facility. Thanks, given to all those involved in the upkeep and for the Essex Playing Field Association and judges for the nominations.
11.20.1714 Subject Access Request update

The Chairman and Clerk informed the council of the current situation.

11.20.1715 Finance

i) Finance Committee meeting report

Cllr. F. Belgrove informed the council of the highlights from the meeting.
ii) Council to approve a budget for 2021-22 of £87,002.10

Cllr. Swash declared an interest as she was on the Finance Committee and had a financial project in process at the moment. Otherwise all in favour.
11.20.1716 Staunton Gate – Update on commuted sum and public open space maintenance. Quote for extra grass cutting received.

£350.00 per month additional for grass cutting, some areas would be left long with a path in the middle.
Action: Clerk to contact contractor to proceed with quoted works as and when the areas had officially been received by the Parish Council.

11.20.1717 COVID-19 update

*The play area would remain open but COVID-19 social distance restrictions would still be in place.

*The Pavilion (including the football side of things) would be closed until the beginning of December 2020. 

* The community support system is still in operation if residents need to use it, please contact Frank Belgrove on 01206 823739 or Ernie Osborne on 01206 822168.
* The Parish Council Handy Person would be on restricted duties during lockdown
11.20.1718 Advert to be placed for a litter picking contractor. Personnel Committee to administer.

The position would be advertised as soon as the Personnel Committee have confirmed the advertisement.
Action: Personnel Committee to put together advertisement.

11.20.1719 Neighbourhood Plan update

Cllr. Scott declared an interest due to the committees he sits on in relation to the Local Plan.

8 responses to the consultation. No major document changes required. Network Rail made a significant response, they also encouraged community use of the Station House. Planning Officer Paul Woods had been allocated to carry forward the Alresford Neighbourhood Plan from Will Fuller and would liaise with the Parish Council. 
The NHP would go to an independent firm this week for their inspection, once approved it could then go to a referendum (2021).

11.20.1720 Criminal damage to play area fencing – update

The Clerk and Chairman updated the council.

11.20.1721 Bench seat and disabled viewing area at the Creek (PRoW 157, footpath 12)

Council to consider approval of progressing the project to completion.

Cty. Cllr. Goggin explained the funding side of things. The Parish Council approved the progression of the project.
Action: Clerk to progress and schedule works.

11.20.1722 National Allotment Society membership

Council to consider joining the NAS. Membership cost £55 (+VAT) per year. 
It was agreed to join NAS at the membership cost stated.
Action: Clerk and RFO to process membership form and payment.

11.20.1723 Letter to the Essex Association of Local Council

Council to consider writing to the EALC in regard to the recent AGM and proposed constitutional amendments.
The council agreed to proceed with writing a letter.
Action: Clerk to submit the letter once it had been set out.

11.20.1724 Committee meetings - Forthcoming meetings to be announced
*Environment Working Party meeting required

*Personnel Committee meetings to be held soon

11.20.1725 District Councillor’s report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report
Report previously circulated. See appendix 2
11.20.1726 Essex County Councillor Report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report

Report previously circulated. See appendix 1
11.20.1727 Council to consider reimbursement of conference call charges for 4th November 2020 meeting

Approved, councillors’ need to submit expense claim form.

11.20.1728 PCSO report

Report submitted prior to the meeting.
11.20.1729 Councillors’ to raise any matters they feel should be brought to the attention of the Council (1 minute each councillor).
Cllr. F. Belgrove & Cllr. Osborne - Christmas tree to go outside the shops in Station Road proposed.

Cllr. Wiggins – water pressure issues in the village. 

Action: Clerk to contact the water authority to find out what the problem could be.

Cllr. Swash – Christmas tree decorations for the tree, if anyone had any spare, would they donate?

Cllr. Scott – Footpath narrowing along B1027 (near the Coach Road junction) also opposite, can the path be made wider.
Action: Clerk to organise path clearing works with Handy Person.

11.20.1730 Meeting ended at 21.15pm
Chairman/Vice Chairman signed:……………………………………  Date:…………………………
Appendix 1 – County Council report for November 2020
	1.
	Locality grant. [this month]
	Discussion with Chairman.  Add seating to disability viewing platform at Colne. 
	Part funding available under ECC initiative.  Not all disable in wheelchairs.  Often “carer” to sit too.

£900 to £1,000 discussed.
	Happy to talk designated seat.   Full council approval needed.  Draft application prepared.

	2.
	Police & Crime commissioner.
	AG members briefing. Oct 9th.
	“Coffee with cops” a success.

Road traffic crime down.

Death figures look poor but include unlawful immigrants at Grays.


	Extra £60Million from Govt to assist COVID.

Good COVID compliance from local residents. No appetite for involvement.

	3.
	Full Council 13 October.
	110 plus participants. Surprisingly good event. 4 hours plus.
	Full day.  AG asked question – how safe our schools for children and staff? Much lower COVID rate than elsewhere.
	Children safer at school settings than almost anywhere else per 100,000.

	4.
	Harbour Commissioners annual
	Annual meetings on 12 & 13 Oct.
	Separate Business & Leisure users meetings.
	Big Heritage dock application £400K plus?

	5.
	Chief medical officer. Oct 14
	Dr. Gogarty briefing re move to tier 2
	Consultation with COVID Ctte which includes police, social services, hospitals.
	Also consultation with ALL group leaders in Essex.  All agreed actions.

	6.
	Planning. Oct 16
	UK wide white paper
	Members briefing. £7.4 BILLION!
	Balance between local and national needs.

	7.
	Pension group. Oct 21
	Pension investments steering Ctte.
	Move away from equities over last 5 years. Emphasis on “green” opportunities
	Huge fund.89% funded in 2016. 97% in 2019.  1 in 6 of Essex population involved someone!

	8.
	Passenger Transport meet 29 Oct.
	All members briefing
	Trying to run services with 35/40% of passengers & thus revenues!  Tough!
	Huge subsidy from ECC.

	9.
	PROW. Alresford FP20
	Request from Ramblers Footpath association
	Investigate lack of signs. Request from JC.
	Legal action pending.  Currently route unsafe.

	10.
	Half term
	Food for children normally on subsidized school meals.
	ECC use Govt funds to fund direct foodbanks and agencies.

Not massive take up in our area
	Locally liased with Colne School. Funds with Brightlingsea FB before weekend started.

	11.
	Colne School
	Expansion
	Extra 300 places. 
	Consultation finished.

	12.
	Locality Grant from ECC.

CCTV Cameras
	Possibility 50% funding from ECC.  
	Discussions with Chairman & Finance ctte. Extending from 1 to 3 plans to purchase cameras for Fly-tipping and anti-social issues.
	Decision made at finance meeting.  Confirm at monthly.

	13.
	Cockaynes Lane meeting. 09/09
	AG + FB + ECC safety Engineer. On site 
	Observation, plus talks with residents, local business & residents.  Dog walkers.  Many off lead in middle road.
	Interesting.  Virtually no cars during 1 hour.

Request police view.
AWAITING POLICE REPORT

	14.
	Notes from highway briefing
	Circular sent 
	Previously Speed & volume surveys temporarily suspended.  Now reinstated.
	Possibly to be ceased again if to make send. No update yet.

	15.
	Potholes member led initiative. 2020
	Introduced again.  10 for Alresford in order of priority
	Some already on list. Some not qualify. Select.  You may not have 10!  Not kerbs!
	AG awaiting updates

	16.
	Early Years support. AG chairman.
	Every month new cases to be discussed. Meeting 15/09
	Children under age 6.  Applications from nurseries and pre-schools for grants to help support many with special requirements/needs.
	This still active area despite COVID.  Much needed support from ECC carries on

	17.
	Local Highway Panel
	Meeting. 17/09
	AG seen draft B1027 report.  Some amendments needed before signed off.  Then legal department look.
	Pleased to report some “wins”.  Its good to challenge!  Looking at Hertfordshire model too!


Appendix 2 – District Council report for November 2020

Alresford Parish Council – November 2020
District

Gary attended a virtual All Members Briefing where the Government White Paper on Planning was spoken about and also the Local Government Reform which at the moment looks likely to be postponed for about two years.

We continue to receive regular updates on the current situation from Ian Davidson and had an All Member Briefing with Mike Gogarty, Head of Health at Essex CC.
Gary had a virtual Local Planning and Planning Policy Committee meeting (LPPPC) which had its agenda split into two parts due to its length.  At the LPPPC Part 1 discussions were about the TDC response to the White Paper.  Gary is at present at Part 2 which is discussing RAMS (Recreation Disturbance Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy) and its impact on our coast and environment.  
I was to have attended a Standards Committee meeting but it has been postponed to next month.

At the Resources and Services Committee (RSC) which Gary attended discussions were about Tendring’s ‘Back to Business’ initiative after the pandemic, the waste contract and tourism strategy – although this changed since the meeting due to a second lockdown.
We attended a hybrid Full Council meeting where half the Councillors attended in person and the other half online.  Gary and I went to Clacton.  Covid and general council business were discussed.  Our next Full Council is this month which will be virtual.
Alresford
We have given out recycling boxes 

We have delivered medicines to residents.

We have asked about help with facilities from TDC in a private house.

We have litterpicked in Cockaynes Lane.

We have emailed TW about the mud on Station Road because of complaints from a resident.

Residents in Woodford Walk have received their wheelie recycling bins.

TW residents had complained about the dead trees near the railway line and also the grass in their gardens.
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